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  Windsor, North Carolina 

July 5, 2016 

Regular Meeting 

 

The Bertie County Board of Commissioners met for their regularly scheduled meeting inside the 

Commissioners Room located at 106 Dundee Street, Windsor, NC.  The following members 

were present or absent: 

 

Present:  Ronald “Ron” Wesson, District I 

  Stewart White, District II 

Tammy A. Lee, District III 

John Trent, District IV 

     Ernestine (Byrd) Bazemore, District V 

 

Absent: None 

 

 

Staff Present:  County Manager Scott Sauer  

  Clerk to the Board Sarah S. Tinkham 

  Assistant County Attorney Jonathan Huddleston 

  Finance Officer William Roberson 

  Economic Development Director Steve Biggs 

  Tax Administrator Jodie Rhea 

  Administrative Secretary Belinda Belch 

  FCS Agent Whitney Watson 

  Agriculture Agent Jarette Hurry 

  Cooperative Extension Director William (Billy) Barrow 

   

 

 

 

Leslie Beachboard of the Bertie Ledger-Advance, and Gene Motley of the Roanoke-News 

Herald was present from the media. 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

 

Chairman Trent called the meeting to order and thanked those present for their attendance.   

 

INVOCATION/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

   

Chairman Trent led the Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance. 
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PUBLIC COMMENTS 

 

 

There were no public comments. 
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APPOINTMENTS 

 
 

Introduction of new Cooperative Extension Director, Mr. William (Billy) Barrow, by 

Associate Director, NC Cooperative Extension, NC State University, Travis Burke 

 

Travis Burke, Associate Director of NC Cooperative Extension at NC State University, was 

present to introduce Bertie County’s new Cooperative Extension Director, Mr. William 

(Billy) Barrow.   

 

Mr. Barrow is a native of the area and spent many years in Aulander at the Golden Peanut 

facility. 

 

Mr. Burke thanked the Board as well as the various Cooperative Extension staff for their 

patience during the interview and selection process of a new director, and stated that Mr. 

Rhodes, as well as the Interim Director, Craig Ellison, served the County admirably. 

 

The Board welcomed Mr. Barrow to the team, and Mr. Barrow thanked the Board for their 

support. 

 

 

Economic Development Report - re: Bakers’ Southern Traditions $100,000 grant  

 

Economic Development Director, Steve Biggs, was present to formally announce the success of 

a grant application to expand the Bakers’ Southern Traditions to a new building in downtown 

Roxobel.  The building is being reused after a furniture and consignment shop relocated to 

another vacant building in the same town. 

 

Mr. Biggs thanked all of those involved with the achievement of this grant including the Board 

of Commissioners, grant writer Emily Miller of McAdams and Associates, Danielle Baker of 

Bakers’ Southern Traditions, Melody Adams and Hazel Edmond of the Department of 

Commerce Rural Division, Garry Terry, member of the NC Rural Authority Board, and the 

Small Business Technology Development Commission.   

 

Ms. Danielle Baker of Bakers’ Southern Traditions was also present to thank the Board for their 

support, and thanked Mr. Biggs for spearheading the grant application process, and putting her in 

contact with the appropriate parties. 

 

She stated that the company’s sales had been growing for several years, and they were quickly 

outgrowing their current facility.  She said this grant will assist with hiring the additional, much 

needed staff, and that the new facility could house plenty of space for current and future growth. 

 

The Board commended Mr. Biggs for his efforts, and stated that they were excited for new grant 

opportunities to assist other small business owners with expansion and job creation. 
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BOARD APPOINTMENTS 

 

 

Nursing Home/Adult Care CAC Board 

 

Vice Chairman Bazemore made a MOTION to appoint Barbara Alexander to the 

Nursing Home/Adult Care CAC Board   Commissioner White SECONDED the motion.  

The MOTION PASSED unanimously. 

 

 

Tri-County Airport Authority Board 

 

Commissioner Wesson MOTION to appoint Steve Biggs to the Tri-County Airport 

Authority Board.   Commissioner Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION 

PASSED unanimously. 

 

 

CONSENT AGENDA  

 

Upon review by Chairman Trent, Commissioner Wesson made a MOTION to approve the 

Consent Agenda items below.  Commissioner Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION 

PASSED unanimously.   

 

The Consent Agenda was approved as follows: 

 

1.  Minutes – Regular Session 6-20-16, Work Session 6-20-16, Closed Session 6-20-16 

2.  Memorandum of Agreement with NC Wildlife Commission for portable toilets and trash 

receptacles at the Weeping Mary Road Boat Access area --- conditional approval   

3.  Voting Delegate form – NCACC Annual Conference in Winston-Salem, Aug. 11-14, 2016 – 

voting delegate: Vice Chairman Ernestine Bazemore 

4.  Home Community Care Block Grant – grant approval for Council on Aging and DSS 

5.  Register of Deeds Fees Report – June 2016 
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DISCUSSION AGENDA 
 

Tax Administrator’s recommendation to approve Disabled Veterans appeal for late 

application for tax exempt status 

 

Tax Administrator, Jodie Rhea, presented his recommendation to approve a disabled 

veteran’s appeal for late application for tax exempt status per a note the veteran received 

from another government agency.  The government agency instructed the veteran to hold the 

form until after additional information was received, and upon receipt, to then submit this 

application to the Bertie County Tax Office.  The submission to the County took place after 

the required deadline. 

 

After a brief discussion, Commissioner Lee made a MOTION to approve the disabled 

veteran’s appeal to receive the tax exempt status regardless of the late application.  

Commissioner Bazemore SECONDED the motion. The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

 

 

Tax Administrator’s recommendation to approve written policy for late applications 

and guidance for Tax Office procedures 

 

Additionally, Mr. Rhea introduced a policy closely modeled after the same policy in 

Mecklenburg County regarding “good cause” procedures, and recommended that the 

County’s policy maintain the same leniency. 

 

An electronic copy was available in the Board’s electronic agenda packet.  

 

Commissioner Lee requested a hard copy version to look over and suggested the item be 

reviewed at the upcoming work session on July 14 th. 

 

Chairman Trent called for a motion or any other requests for additional time to review. 

 

Commissioner Bazemore made a MOTION to approve the motion as presented.  

Commissioner Wesson SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
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Work Session Agenda – July 14, 2016 

 

County Manager Sauer stated that he was currently working on a list of potential agenda items, 

and wanted to present the bids recently received for upcoming projects in Water District III 

which were opened June 30, 2016. 

 

Mr. Sauer reported that Herring-Rivenbark provided the lowest bid, and that this company has a 

vast knowledge of Bertie County roads and water operations as they built most of the current 

system.  He stated that the company also had a great track record for “cleaning up behind 

themselves” regarding any disturbances to land and property.   

 

The lowest bid also allows for additional project components to be considered, and Mr. Sauer 

assured that Board that he would bring forth further updates to the plans to accommodate other 

needed improvements earlier than expected. 

 

County Manager Sauer reminded the Board that a copy of the bid tabulation was distributed to 

the Board last week in anticipation of today’s meeting. 

 

Commissioner Wesson made a MOTION to approve the certified bid tabulation, notice of award 

for a contract in the amount of $1,758,245.40 and the tentative authorization to accept the 

Herring-Rivenbark bid, contingent upon review and concurrence from USDA Rural 

Development and interim financing approved by the NC Local Government Commission. 

  Commissioner White SECONDED the motion. The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

Information about all of the bids is below: 
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COMMISSIONER’S REPORTS 

 

Commissioner White gave no remarks at this time. 

 

Commissioner Lee reported that she and Vice Chairman Bazemore were in attendance at the 

Secretary of Commerce Seminar in Williamston recently, and she notified the board that grant 

money was being sought for a building in Colerain for a permanent food pantry. 

 

Vice Chairman Bazemore gave no remarks at this time. 

 

Commissioner Wesson stated that Mr. Biggs and the Mid-East Commission were currently 

working to receive additional grant funding for another local business interested in expansion 

and job creation. 

 

Also, Commissioner Wesson announced that he and Vice Chairman Bazemore had been selected 

to participate in the 2016 Advanced Leadership Corps through the NC School of Government.  

Lastly, he mentioned that he would be receiving a special recognition from the NCACC at an 

upcoming State meeting for his involvement in the creation of a new strategic plan.  He stated 

that he had enjoyed serving on that committee and that he handles all incurred costs personally. 

 

 

COUNTY MANAGER’S REPORTS 

 

County Manager Sauer gave no remarks at this time. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

COUNTY ATTORNEY’S REPORTS 

 

County Attorney Smith gave no remarks at this time. 
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PUBLIC COMMENTS 

 

There were no public comments. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 

ADJOURN 

 

Chairman Trent adjourned the meeting at 4:30PM. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

______________________________ 

                     John Trent, Chairman 

 

 

 

_________________________________   

Sarah S. Tinkham, Clerk to the Board 

 

 

   

   

    

 

 


